
Hougham Without Parish Council

13 Victoria Road, Capel-le-ferne, CT18 7LR

Email: cathy.finnis@googlemail.com
Minutes of the Meeting

    Tuesday 14th November 2017, at 7.30pm
Present: -
Cllr Dave Ash

Cllr Barry Barton
(arrived at 19.47)
Cllr Andrew Finnis 
Chair
Cllr Jodie Lamb
Vice-Chair
Cllr Don Taylor

Cllr Chris Bryan
DDC Ward Cllr Frederick Scales 
One member of the public attended.
__________________________________________________________________________________

17/61
To receive apologies for absence; Clerk – Cathy Finnis (on sick leave), Councillors wished to send Cathy their best wishes for a speedy recovery, Cllr G Lymer – had late meetings at KCC in Maidstone. No apologies received from Cllr Collins.

17/62
To identify any member’s interests: None stated
17/63
To hear questions from the public: No questions made.
17/64
To confirm the minutes of the meetings held on 12th September and 20th October 2017.  It was RESOLVED that both the minutes are a true and accurate record of the meeting. 
17/65
To consider matters arising from the minutes in item 4.
From 12th September minutes: -

· Ref 17/51 – Church Hougham Phone Box – the suggested uses received so far following request in the Hougham Herald. (i) To install a defibrillator - one parishioner had offered a contribution towards the costs. (ii) Another villager suggested we sell it (iii) DA stated no other comments had come through him. (iv) Use as a library considered not viable due to the damp issues.  AF asked to pursue the defibrillator possibility via the help given by BT.
- 
Ref17/48 (e)  - possible gate to be fitted to footpath entrance of village green.  A site meeting involving 10 villagers had taken place and all attending could not see any advantage of such a gate and commented that they thought it was not necessary and that both parents and dog owner should be responsible for their children and pets at all times.  AF stated that as it was not an agenda item we could not decide formally at this meeting.
Cllr Barton arrived at this point with apologies for late arrival.
From 20th October minutes: -

-   Ref 17/57 Planning application DOV/17/01139.  AF Reported that a parishioner had made a complaint that our council should not have supported this application, as the applicant had not complied with all the conditions set on a previously granted application on the same site.  JL asked if it was up to our council to make sure all conditions on a previously agreed application was fulfilled before we agreed to a follow up one?  AF confirmed this was not the case and what was important to note was the specific instructions we receive with ever planning application notification, it clearly states that we must only comment on the application and not on any other matter.  AF suggested that as per our additional comment made on this case that the position of Church Hougham, being almost surrounded by equestrian used land owner’s and that the different standards being applied to them by DDC planning should be identified in a general letter to the Planning Officer re this AONB area. Cllr Scales aske to comment here as he is chair of DDC Planning and he agreed that such a letter would help and also should be sent to the Kent AONB group.  He also indicated that planning enforcement of any previous application is not a statutory obligation! .  (Action AF to write letters to both bodies)
17/66
To review council’s reports: - 

(a) District Councillor, Frederick Scales first apologised for not attending recent meetings due to conflicting meetings with our dates!  He reported on the changes in DDC Chairman with Paul Watkins retiring after many years’ service and Keith Morris taking over. He confirmed as well as still being chair of planning he was also on the electoral reform committee who were looking at a proposal to reduce the number of councillors from 45 to 32 or 35 and if this is pursued it would require changes in ward boundaries, ours may not be involved but a consultation to be carried out early next year. He commented that Capel are still looking to move their boundary at the Folkestone end of Capel and they may ask for our support on this.  We suggested that they ought to take the part of Hougham that includes the Royal Oak down to the Court Wood roundabout and he was including this area in his deliberations!  The recent Skills and Jobs fair had been successful
(b) Financial report – AF passed the recent statements to Cllr Barton and he agreed to carry out his review in time for the January meeting.
(c) Village Green (i) Grass cutting contract – as we agreed previously we tender for a new 3-year contract. (Action AF to issue call for tender).  (ii) Weekly Inspection reports have been received – no significant issues.  (iii) Footpath gate proposal as discussed above and final decision to be made when we have this as an agenda item.  (iv) Bund area to be maintained as growth now exceeding expectations – DA to work with neighbouring parishioner during following week(s).
(d) Update on Clerk’s contract/pension review – on-going due to Cathy’s present sick leave.
(e) AF reported on Church Hougham parishioner’s problem of accessing the school bus to Capel for his second youngest child even though their older son was already on the bus.  AF indicated that he had written a personal supporting letter to KCC about this particular case and had copied his letter to both Cllr Lymer and Cllr Scales.  He considered that this council should write to KCC formally as the issue had occurred on a number of previous years.  There was a “50 Year Rule” mentioned again and this has still not been able to be verified whereby KCC accepted to transport Church Hougham children to Capel school for 50 years following the closure of Church Hougham school in 1964. The issues were discussed in length and it was Resolved that we write to KCC and protest that our parishioners are not being treated fairly by the management of their school allocation and transport policy.  (Action AF to write letter to KCC). 
17/67
To consider grant application from: - Applications received from Kent Air Ambulance and Dover/Deal Citizens Advice Bureau.  The council’s grants form matrix was considered and it was accepted both received a high enough score to meet the criteria.  It was RESOLVED to grant Kent Air Ambulance £250 and Dover/Deal CAB £100.
17/68
To agree action on the planning applications received.  None received.
17/69
To review council’s risk assessment audit policy for Finance and Administration.
Due to Clerk’s absence this item will be re-scheduled for a future meeting.
17/70
To review council’s 5year budget plan.  AF distributed the draft 5year plan for 2018/19 to 2022/23, with two options for zero or 3% precept increase. Councillors are to consider the budget plans with a view to making a decision on our precept at the January meeting.
17/71
Receive Council’s correspondence. None received.
17/72
To agree payments: -
· Clerk wages and office allowance



Advised to council

· County Taxis – Sept £48 and Oct £60


£108.00
· Village Green maintenance Sept/Oct (S. Withey)

£80.00
· Clerks Excel Course





£200.00

· HMRC







£1.60

· DD Payroll






£46.00

· JRB Enterprise (Dog waste bags)



£62.76
· Harmer &Sons (grass cutting contract 2017)


£832.80

Cllr Finnis closed meeting at 20.33
The next scheduled meeting of Hougham Parish Council is due on Tuesday 9th January 1918, at Hougham Village Hall, and will be confirmed during the week before.

